HANLEY CASTLE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on Thursday, 21st November 2013 starting at 7:00pm in Hanley Swan Village Hall.

Present:  
Councillors:
Sue Roberts (Chairman) Tony Atkinson John Taverner 
 Francis Harcombe Robert Lamb Wendy Roberts-Powell
Apologies: PPW Colin Rowley, Cllr Sue Adeney (in Mauritius), Cllr Jackie Bass
In Attendance:  
Rebecca Abunassar (Clerk) CCllr Tom Wells (from 8.15pm) Gerry Brienza (Highways Liaison Officer) 5 Parishioners
160/13   Welcome:  The chairman welcomed the parishioners present and Gerry Brienza from Worcestershire County Highways   
161/13  
Declarations of Interest
a) Register of Interests: Councillors were reminded of the need to update their register of interests. 

b) To declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature: None Declared
c) To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature: None Declared
162/13
To Consider Written Requests from Councillors for the Council to Grant a Dispensation (S33 of the Localism Act 2011):   None received.
The meeting was closed to allow parishioners present to speak on any matters relating to the Parish. 

The Parishioners present asked to discuss two items on the agenda, Highways’ Bus Lay by proposal and the planning application - 13/01045/FUL for the erection of 2 no. dwellings on the land to the rear of New House/Montrose Cottage, Welland Road, WR8 0DA. 

The planning application was discussed first with the parishioners involved with the application explaining the revisions that had been made to the application following comments from the Parish Council, Highways and neighbouring residents. An ecology survey had been undertaken and the report published. The clerk read out the summary of the report which highlighted no endangered species were present in the hedgerow and surrounding area and described the precautionary action that should be taken to protect the wildlife that was in the location. The Parish Council agreed that as long as their previously submitted comments regarding conditions were adhered to they offered no further objection to the application.

 The proposal from Highways regarding altering the lay by on the Worcester Road was       discussed next. A copy of the proposal which had been presented by Tom Wells at the October meeting had been posted to the houses by the lay by and their comments had been requested. Substantial comments had been received and the over whelming verdict was that it was a very expensive solution to a problem that should not be happening. It was felt that it would create more problems than it would solve as it would be difficult to see to exit the lay by and the bus would be exiting onto a 60 mph road. The official bus stop location is situated down the road towards the Catholic Church and the bus drivers should be asked to stop there and not outside the caravan park. It was suggested that improving the signage of the stop, improving the pathway down to the Church and providing information regarding the location of the bus stop to being distributed to holiday makers by the site owners would reinforce the location of the official bus stop. 

The Clerk read out information regarding a consultation on subsidised bus routes that was being implemented by the County Council and noted that the bus route through Hanley Swan & Hanley Castle was included. It was agreed to feedback the comments on the proposal through Tom Wells mindful that it could be that the bus route would not be available in the next financial year. 
Action: The Clerk to contact MHDC Planning Officer and submit comments on the planning application. The Clerk to submit comments on the lay by proposal to Cllr Wells.
163/13 Gerry Brienza (Highways Liaison Officer Worcester County Council)
The Chairman welcomed Gerry Brienza to the meeting. Gerry thanked the Councillors for the invitation to attend and explained that he worked with Parish Councils and the County Council with anything that involved Highways and liaised with the internal teams to try and resolve any problems.

When asked if he could provide background to the bus lay by proposal that had been put forward he said it had been put forward by Chris Holloway in response to queries received regarding the actual bus stop location.

He was then asked about the resurfacing of the Worcester Road and why the work was no longer scheduled to take place this year. He responded that it had been postponed due to financial reasons but he reassured the Council that it would take place at the start of the new financial year. To make up for the postponement it had been agreed that the road would be patched early in the financial year and then surface dressed a few months later. Normally the surface dressing would be undertaken within the following year. It was not known if they would do the section down to St Gabriel’s at the same time but Gerry would request that it was included within the work schedule. It was anticipated that the surface dressing would last for around 10 years. He also advised that the road would probably not be closed during the work but would have traffic lights to assist the traffic flow. 

A parishioner asked if it could be arranged to suck the culvert on Welland Road as it appeared to be blocked and might lead to flooding issues. The sign at the cross roads was also mentioned (it has holes in the legs) and the Clerk confirmed that this had already been reported to Highways via the Hub and that she would chase up the report as no action had yet been taken. 
A safety issue regarding the road that ran in front of the Swan Inn and the village green was also raised. It was felt that vehicles used the road as a cut through and pedestrians visiting the Swan were often unaware that it was a road and might step out without realising. The various options available were discussed which included, speed humps (possibly too noisy for residents), making it a one way system and making it a no through road by blocking off the top end by the butchers.  
Cllr Atkinson asked about the edging out on Gilberts End leading to Hanley Castle and also whether anything had progressed following their meeting 6 months previously when they drove around the village and problems were pointed out to Gerry. He also asked if there was any forward movement on the creation of a safer cycling environment by Cross Hands Corner. The various problems were discussed and it was agreed that the Clerk would email details of Gilberts End edging, the footway from 1 Roberts End to Holloway Farm, the hole in the verge opposite Broadacres Farm, Haylers End and the safety issue by the Swan Inn.
The possible cuts facing Highways budgets were also discussed and Gerry confirmed that the County Council were looking at ways to make the money go further whilst still addressing issues which meant they needed to change the way they did things, an example of this was the switch from resurfacing to surface dressing roads.

Action: The Clerk to email Gerry Brienza regarding the issues discussed.   
164/13 To Receive the Report of the Local Police Officers (subject to duties)                     

       Crime report for last month: Crime report for October was circulated by the Clerk. 
165/13
Minutes 
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 17th October 2013 having been previously circulated were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
166/13
Matters Arising & Progress Reports not Listed elsewhere on the Agenda     

a) Min 69c/13:
Anne Ballinger gift

No additional suggestions were received.
Action: Councillors to continue to source ideas.  

b) Min 70d/13: 
Cycle Route 

 Cllr Adeney was not present to provide an update but Gerry Brienza advised that it was being looked into by Lindsay Kier from Sustainable Transport but that they were struggling to find funds available for the project.
Action:  Cllr Adeney to continue to request action by the County Council. 
c) Min 138c/13:
New Laptop

The laptop specification had been finalised and would be sent to Lindsey Cooke to see if they would be able to purchase one cheaper through the school.
 Action:  The Clerk to contact Lindsey Cooke with the requirements and   amount available to spend.
167/13 Projects related to the Section 106 Funding:
a) Cricket Club:  No update available.

b)  Parish Council: The final quotations had all been received and it was agreed that no additional quotations would be sought. The anticipated shortfall was expected to be around £9000 and therefore additional funding was required to be sought. Cllr Lamb had completed an application form for a grant from the Big Lottery award. Rob Rich had been contacted and had suggested investigating funding through Landfill, Severn Waste. The quotations would be assessed over the next month and a contractor selected.  


Action: The Clerk, Cllr Lamb and Cllr Roberts-Powell to compare the quotations and look into funding sources. 
c) Youth: The radio and solar lighting had been reinstalled and was now working. The line painting was still outstanding but was anticipated to be completed the next day. The Clerk had had confirmation that all warranties would apply and once the work was completed the outstanding monies would need to be paid to Close Brothers Invoice Financing. 

Action: The Clerk to arrange for payment to be raised on completion.
168/13
Planning: a) To consider planning applications referred by MHDC for comment:            

13/01045/FUL 
Building of 2 New Dwellings
Land rear of New House/Montrose Cottage, Welland Road, Hanley Swan, WR8 0DA
Please refer to discussion during the open section of the meeting..
         
13/01257/HOU            Conversion of first floor of garage into granny annex.

                       2, Villa Cottages, Gilberts End, Hanley Castle, WR8 0AS
Re-consultation following receipt of submitted waste management proposal. It was agreed that the waste management proposal did not overcome the Parish Council’s objection to the application. Their previously submitted objections would remain.
b) To consider under the Scheme of Delegation any Planning Applications received between publication of the agenda and the Meeting: 
13/01381/S73
Removal of conditions 4 and 6 of planning permission 97/01195/FUL for - Change of use from abattoir to repair and maintenance of garden estate  agricultural vehicles and machinery.

Blackmore Poultry Farm, Blackmore Park, Hanley Swan, WR8 0EF
The Parish Council raised no objection to the removal of the attached conditions.
c) Details of Decision Notices Received to-date:  
13/00959/FUL      Proposed new house. Demolition of garage and altered access




                     Rear of 32 Quay Lane, Hanley Castle, Worcestershire, WR8 0BS 



  


 APPROVED: 23rd October 2013

d) Details of Appeal Notices received to-date: None received
e) Possible Enforcement Actions Required:


 Gilberts End - creation of new entrance 

Acknowledgement letter received it was a priority 3 grading.          

Concerns were raised over work being undertaken at The Balconies and it was agreed that the planning applications and subsequent approval was revisited to ensure the work is within the permitted approval.
Action: The Clerk to send all information on The Balconies’ Application to Cllr Taverner
169/13
Highway Matters

Report & Works for the Lengthsman:  Cllr Wells had offered to pay £350 towards the cost of the VAS machine repair and it was agreed to proceed with the offer. The machine would require packing up and sending to the company who would under take the repairs. 
Tim Grieg had asked the Clerk whether Highways were responsible for clearing the ditches in front of his property as they were full of garden waste and debris. Gerry Brienza confirmed it was the property owners responsibility and it was agreed that a gentle reminder not to dispose of garden waste within the parishes ditches should be put in the Parish Link. 

Cllr Taverner reported that the Lengthsman was reasonably happy and intended to start the winter work in January. He undertook the strimming of the verge at a cost of £75 and would charge it to the scheme. 
Action: The Clerk to organise the repair of the VAS machine and advise Tim Grieg about the ditch responsibility.  

b) Reported Highways Issues: The potholes outside the British Legion Club were discussed and a map detailing ownership that had been sent by Gerry was inspected. It was agreed that Cllr Roberts would be forwarded the map and would visit the site to determine the exact location of the potholes and subsequent responsibility.  
Action: Cllr Roberts to visit the site and identify exact location of the potholes.
170/13  
District & County Councillors Reports
a) District Cllrs Morgan & Perry: DCllrs Morgan & Perry were not present.

b)County Cllr Tom Wells:  CCllr Wells opened his report by updating the Council on a planning meeting he had attended the previous week. Several fairly large applications had been submitted for neighbouring parishes and he advised the Councillors to be on their guard for subsequent applications within Hanley Castle Parish. 


He went on to confirm that the 363 bus route was included within the consultation of subsidised bus routes that may face reduction. He talked about the impact that the demise of the bus service would have on the villages and especially on the school. He was extremely concerned that parishioners that relied on the service for getting to work would not be able to afford the alternative options of taxis and trains. He also explained how detrimental an effect it could have on students travelling to Worcester for college or to the High School from surrounding villages. 


Unfortunately the current marketplace was dominated by First Direct and they only wished to run services at a profit and the County Council needed to make cuts and the subsidies they provided to keep bus routes operable was being withdrawn. He expressed his surprise that with the consultation announcement that he had been asked to present the bus lay by proposal as the sustainable transport team must have been aware of the possible withdrawal of the service.

The Parish Council were all in agreement that something must be done to keep some sort of service within the village. Whether it be a reduced service or increased prices a bus service was vital to the villages.


Cllr Wells closed his report by saying he wished to arrange a meeting of local parishes and representatives from the Three Counties and the High School, as they were served by the bus route, prior to the end of the consultation period to identify an action plan.     

171/13    Reports of the:


a)  Parish Paths Warden: Colin’s report had been circulated prior to the meeting and a summary was read out. It was noted that Colin would be stepping down from the role in the new year and agreed that the role would be advertised in the Parish Link.

b)  Pond Wardens:  No report received.
c)  Playing Field: No report received.
172/13
Environmental Matters
Verge Project – It was reported that the verge project was progressing very well and that a working party had spent a day clearing out the area ahead of bulb planting. Cllr Harcombe was thanked for the use of his machinery.
Oak Tree – Adrian Hope’s quotation of £95 to inspect the oak tree had been accepted and the inspection would take place shortly.
Tree Warden – Cllr Lamb advised that a candidate had come forward for the role and Cllr Bass had his details.


Action: The Clerk to get the contact details of the new tree warden and to advertise the role of Parish Paths Warden.
173/13
Correspondence
a) Merebrook Pond – Mr Dann had contacted the Clerk and advised that the water levels were very much improved. He thanked the Parish Council for their interest and assistance with the matter.
b) Worcestershire Minerals Local Plan – The email regarding the Second Stage of Consultation being opened until 31st January 2014 had been circulated prior to the meeting. It was agreed to view the document ahead of the January meeting and gather comments for submission. It was decided a watch needed to be kept on the opposite side of the river from Quay Lane in case it was to be included within the plan.
c) Environment Agency, Please Check Your Heating Oil Campaign – It was agreed to promote the campaign in the Parish Link. 
Action: The Clerk to send details of the campaign to the Parish Link Editor.
174/13 
Finance:   
a) Payment of Accounts:  Members approved the payments of accounts as in the presented schedule in Appendix 1.
b) Notification of receipts received: None received.
175/13 Topics raised by Councillors, Committees, Clerk & Parishioners

a) Neighbourhood Plans – Following the Extraordinary meeting held on the 6th November 2013 to discuss Neighbourhood Plans it was proposed by Cllr Harcombe and seconded by Cllr Atkinson that Hanley Castle Parish Council would not join with Upton Town Council and some of their surrounding parishes to form a community and produce a Neighbourhood Plan. The merits of producing the parish’s own Neighbourhood Plan were discussed and he Clerk advised information surrounding actual costs involved were extremely sketchy and hard to pinpoint but it appeared the majority of costs involved contractors to undertake the work that it was anticipated Councillors and parishioners could undertake. An email from MHDC which detailed a high level breakdown of costs had been received prior to the meeting and would be circulated to the Councillors. It was agreed to discuss and determine if a Neighbourhood Plan would be undertaken at the next meeting.  
176/13
Items for Future Agendas
a) Invitation to Ken Nottage of Thee Counties Showground to the meeting on the 16th January 2014
b) Draft Budget & Proposed Precept   
177/13
Date of Next Scheduled Meeting:
16th January 2014
The meeting closed at 10.05 pm 
          Signed   ………………………………   Date: 16th January 2014
                       


                               Chairman
Appendix 1:
Schedule of Receipts & Payments 21st November 2013

Payment of Accounts:  The under mentioned accounts were approved:   
	October Cheques for Approval
	 
	 

	New Farm Ground Maintenance
	May & September Cuts
	550.80

	Mrs Abunassar
	October & November Pay
	664.58

	Cartridge World
	Laser Printer Cartridge
	41.98

	
	
	

	 
	Total
	1257.36


Signed   ………………………………………       Date: 16th January 2014
                       


                  Chairman
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